

FOREIGN RELATIONS | JUNE 2013

Making the Case: Think Twice Before Punishing Egypt

By Aki Peritz and Mieke Eoyang

espite serious, continuing concerns with the Egyptian government—including a return to authoritarianism and the president's use of anti-Semitic slurs—America should not gut its foreign aid to Cairo. Here's how to make the case against punishing the Egyptian government and in favor of continuing U.S. assistance:

- 1. Egypt plays a critical role in the region and in America's security interests there.
- 2. U.S. businesses get a return when we provide aid to Egypt.
- 3. The bulk of our aid goes to the most stable pillar of secular Egyptian society: the military.
- 4. Things could get much, much worse in Egypt—and for us.

Egypt remains a troubled country, and its efforts at democracy are sputtering. After the fall of longtime U.S.-backed strongman Hosni Mubarak, President Mohammed Morsi and the Muslim Brotherhood rose to power. Their government has taken steps which may indicate a return to authoritarian rule, but one with an Islamist bent. These include, among others:

- A Cairo court recently convicted 43 employees of foreign NGOs (including 16 Americans) of working in the country illegally. The court ordered the shuttering of multiple groups, including Freedom House and the National Democratic Institute.¹
- Egyptian prosecutors have been charging several highprofile individuals and media personalities with the crime of insulting the president.²
- Egyptian human rights groups allege prosecutors are increasingly targeting Coptic Christians on blasphemy or 'insulting Islam' charges.³

[The guilty verdicts in the NGO trials run] contrary to the universal principle of freedom of association and is incompatible with the transition to democracy.

 Secretary of State John Kerry, June 4, 2013⁴ Morsi himself has made numerous documented anti-American and anti-Semitic comments.

- In 2010, he said "the Zionists" were "bloodsuckers" and "the descendants of apes and pigs."⁵
- Morsi also has said that they must "confront the Zionist entity" [Israel] and "avoid normalization of relations with it." He also called for a boycott of American goods.
- During a contentious meeting with several U.S. senators in January 2013, Morsi told his guests, "We know the media of the United States is controlled by certain forces, and they don't view me favorably."

Because of these and other issues, some in Congress want to reduce or withhold the \$1.5 billion in annual aid to Egypt until Cairo gets its act together—or until the Brotherhood leaves power.⁸

While the U.S. should remain wary of the Brotherhood's intentions, slashing our aid to Egypt would not be wise, because denying them this money will ultimately hinder U.S. national security interests in the region. Here's why:

Egypt plays a critical role in the region and in American security interests there.

Despite his outrageous rhetoric, President Morsi has done nothing to abrogate the agreements Egypt has with the U.S. or the decades-old Egypt-Israel peace treaty. Much of our aid, after all, is contingent upon maintaining the peace treaty with Israel.

- Cairo has been destroying the tunnels that run under the Egypt-Gaza Strip border, used to smuggle goods that strengthen Hamas' grip on that sliver of land.9
- Morsi helped negotiate a ceasefire between Israel and the terrorist group Hamas in late 2012.

The U.S. regularly—if quietly—works with the Egyptians to secure our own direct national interests in the Middle East.

- The US Navy regularly uses the Suez Canal. 11
- Because of our aid, Egypt gives the U.S. military priority consideration for use of its airspace.¹²

MAKING THE CASE

Egypt and its president continue to say and do upsetting things. But torpedoing the relationship is not a way to improve relations.

Egypt remains a strong military and strategic partner of the United States.

 The U.S. Department of State, 2012¹³

MAKING THE CASE

We need Egypt for our own national security needs, no matter who is in power.

U.S. businesses get a return when we provide aid to Egypt.

Much of the money provided to Egypt returns to U.S. businesses because Cairo buys our weapons.

- These funds have been used to purchase Made-In-America F-16 fighter jets, M1A1 Abrams tanks, and Apache helicopters, among other equipment.¹⁴
- It's a win-win for everyone: we help maintain peace in a critical part of the Middle East, and American businesses make money.

The bulk of our aid goes to the most stable pillar of secular Egyptian society: the military.

The U.S. provides Egypt's armed forces with \$1.3 billion annually; about another \$250 million goes to economic development.¹⁵

- Cairo actually buys more American-made hardware than what our aid provides-between 2001-2009, we gave Egypt about \$11.7 billion, but during the same time, they bought \$15.4 billion worth of military goods.¹⁶
- America spends about a million dollars annually bringing Egyptian officers to the U.S. for training through our International Military Education and Training (IMET) programs.¹⁷ This tiny amount of money means America has access to Egypt's top military brass.

Things could get much, much worse in Egypt—and for us.

The prospect of total chaos in Egypt is real—the country is rapidly going broke, political factions are openly battling, and crimes against religious minorities and women are increasing.¹⁹

- While Egypt in May received a \$3 billion loan from Qatar,²⁰ halting for now the specter of financial chaos, this lifeline won't pull Egypt completely out of its financial predicament.
- Sadly, the U.S. doesn't have a credible alternative for governance of the world's largest Arab country.

The value of
American militaryto-military
relationships is
evident when
you compare
the transition in
Egypt with events
in Libya and the
ongoing brutality
in Syria.

 CENTCOM Commander Gen. James Mattis¹⁸

MAKING THE CASE

We have few alternatives in Egypt to the current government.

The next most cohesive political group besides the Muslim Brotherhood is the ultraconservative Salafists, whose al-Nour party controls 24% of Egypt's parliament.²¹ These dour, hardline Islamic fundamentalists are both well-organized and unsympathetic to Western interests.

Conclusion

Few in America believe Morsi and the Muslim Brotherhood are desirable partners. But they were democratically elected, and wishful thinking will not transform them into a liberal-leaning government, nor will it erase Egypt's systemic challenges.

Punishing Egypt by withholding aid could weaken the state to the point of failure. In the absence of real alternatives to Morsi's government, gutting foreign aid to Egypt would be counterproductive for the region, our allies, and our interests. MAKING THE CASE

Gutting foreign aid to Egypt would be counterproductive for the region, our allies, and our interests.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Aki Peritz is a Senior Policy Advisor for National Security at Third Way. He can be reached at aperitz@thirdway.org. Mieke Eoyang is the Director of the National Security Program at Third Way and she can be reached at meoyang@thirdway.org.

ABOUT THIRD WAY

Third Way represents Americans in the "vital center"—those who believe in pragmatic solutions and principled compromise, but who too often are ignored in Washington. Our mission is to advance moderate policy and political ideas. Unlike traditional think tanks, we do not house scholars who work in silos on academic research. Instead, we are built around policy teams that create high-impact written products and innovative trainings to influence today's debates.

- 1 "Egyptian court convicts 43 NGO employees," BBC News, June 4, 2013. Accessed June 6, 2013. Available at: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-africa-22765161; See also "Egypt Convicts NGO Workers, Including 16 Americans," Associated Press, June 4, 2013. Accessed June 9, 2013. Available at: http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=188577828.
- 2 Kareem Fahim and Mayy El Sheikh, "Egyptian Satirist Posts Bail as Authorities Press Case," *The New York Times*, March 31, 2013. Accessed June 5, 2013. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/2013/04/01/world/middleeast/bassem-youssef-posts-bail-as-egyptian-authorities-press-case.html.
- 3 "Egyptian rights groups condemn jail term against Copt for 'insulting Islam'," Ahram Online, June 4, 2013. Accessed June 6, 2013. Available at: http://english.ahram.org.eg/NewsContent/1/64/73168/Egypt/Politics-/Egyptian-Coptic-lawyer-sentenced-to--year-in-priso.aspx.
- 4 "Kerry harshly critical of verdict in Egypt NGO case," Reuters, June 4, 2013. Accessed June 12, 2013. Available at: http://news.yahoo.com/kerry-harshly-critical-verdict-egypt-ngo-case-171859921.html
- 5 David Kirkpatrick, "Morsi's Slurs Against Jews Stir Concern," *The New York Times*, January 13, 2013. Accessed June 6, 2013. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/15/world/middleeast/egypts-leader-morsi-made-anti-jewish-slurs.html.
- 6 "Morsi in 2010: No to Negotiations with 'the Descendants of Apes and Pigs'; Boycott US Products," MEMRI TV, January 3, 2013. Accessed June 6, 2013. Available at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Q3NCiaozL0k&list=UUpBvIBfZ-foo5ZbLH5O0N4g&index=1.
- 7 Josh Rogin, "Exclusive: Morsy implies Jews control the American media," *Foreign Policy* (subscription), January 23, 2013. Accessed on June 6, 2013. Available at: http://thecable.foreignpolicy.com/posts/2013/01/23/exclusive_morsy_implies_jews_control_the_american_media.
- 8 United States, Congress, Senate, "Motion to Table Paul Amdt. No. 9," Vote Summary, January 31, 2013. Accessed June 5, 2013. Available at: http://www.senate.gov/legislative/LIS/roll_call_lists/roll_call_vote_cfm.cfm?congress=113&session=1&vote=00009; See also Sarah Shew, "U.S. lawmakers call for review of financial aid to Egypt," Al Arabiya, February 28, 2013. Accessed June 5, 2013. Available at: http://english.alarabiya.net/articles/2013/02/28/268737.html.
- 9 "Egypt court orders tunnels to Gaza destroyed," Al Jazeera, February 26, 2013. Accessed June 5, 2013. Available at: http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2013/02/201322619219970812.html.
- 10 "Egypt and Morsy proved 'pivotal' in Gaza cease-fire talks," CNN, November 22, 2012. Accessed June 5, 2013. Available at: http://www.cnn.com/2012/11/20/world/meast/egypt-gaza-morsy.
- 11 Barbara Starr, "U.S. sending floating naval base through the Suez Canal," CNN, June 21, 2012. Accessed June 5, 2013. Available at: http://security.blogs.cnn.com/2012/06/21/navy-officials-floating-base-set-to-pass-through-suez-canal/.
- 12 Paul Solman and P.J. Tobia, "We Spend How Much on Egypt's Military?" The PBS NewsHour, August 30, 2012. Accessed June 5, 2013. Available at: http://www.pbs.org/newshour/rundown/2012/08/we-spend-how-much-on-egypts-military.html.
- 13 United States, Department of State, "Egypt," Background Note, March 19, 2012. Accessed June 5, 2013. Available at: http://www.state.gov/outofdate/bgn/egypt/196332.htm.
 - 14 Ibid.
- 15 Jeremy M. Sharp, "Egypt: Background and U.S. Relations," Congressional Research Service, February 26, 2013. Accessed June 5, 2013. Available at: http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/mideast/index.html.
- 16 United States, Agency for International Development, "U.S. Overseas Loans and Grants," Country Account Report. Accessed June 9, 2013. Available at: http://gbk.eads.usaidallnet.gov/query/do?_program=/eads/gbk/countryReport&submit=submit&output=5&unit=R&cocode=3EGY; See also Richard Grimmett, "U.S. Arms Sales: Agreements with and Deliveries to Major Clients, 2002-2009," Congressional Research Service, December 20, 2010. Accessed June 9, 2013. Available at: http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/weapons.
 - 17 "Egypt: Background and U.S. Relations."
- 18 United States, Congress, Senate, Committee on the Armed Services, "2013 Posture Statement," Statement by James N. Mattis, 113th Congress, 1st Session, March 5, 2013. Accessed June 5, 2013. Available at: http://centcom.ahp.us.army.mil/en/about-centcom/posture-statement/.
- 19 Mayy El Sheikh and David D. Kirkpatrick, "Rise in Sexual Assaults in Egypt Sets Off Clash Over Blame," *The New York Times*, March 25, 2013. Accessed June 5, 2013. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/2013/03/26/world/middleeast/egyptian-women-blamed-for-sexual-assaults.html; See also "Egypt's Coptic Christians must be protected from sectarian violence," Amnesty International, March 27, 2013. Accessed June 5, 2013. Available at: http://www.amnesty.org/en/news/egypt-s-coptic-christians-must-be-protected-sectarian-violence-2013-03-27.
- 20 "Update 1-Egypt given \$3 bln Qatari deposit at 3.5 pct official," Reuters, May 12, 2013. Accessed June 5, 2013. Available at: http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/05/12/egypt-deposit-idUSL6N0DT07H20130512.
- 21 "Dogma and purity v worldly politics," *The Economist*, October 20, 2012. Accessed June 5, 2013. Available at: http://www.economist.com/news/middle-east-and-africa/21564911-will-egypt%E2%80%99s-salafists-manage-evolve-party-practical-politics; See also Yolande Knell, "What will Salafists' election success mean for Egypt?" BBC News, December 12, 2011. Accessed June 5, 2013. Available at: http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-16112833.